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The St. Petersburg  Astronomy Club  has been the center of 

family astronomy  in the Tampa Bay Area since 1927. Our 357 

adult members are dedicated  to promoting and sharing the 

wonders and science of astronomy . We host a dark-sky star 

party each New Moon at Withlacoochee River Park, along with 

local star parties, telescope -making workshops, science 

lectures,  astronomy  lectures, educational outreach sessions 

and much more.  

 

 

Milky Way Panographic image , captured from Chiefland Astro Ranch with the Nikon D750 

Rokinon 14mm F2.8, tracked with move shoot move nomad tracker , by Jamie Kenas 
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We are honored to have 

the Dwarf Labs team  

joining us for our General 

Meeting  from Hong Kong  

in  a virtual presentation 

on the Dwarf 3  and the 

smart telescope 

revolution.  

 

 

Our January speaker will 

be Conrad Cardano  from 

the Astronomical Society 

of Rhode Island, with a 

presentation on Solar 

Time Lapse Imaging.  

 

 

 

February 

Preview 
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New SPAC Members  

We would like to welcome  Michael Brennan, 

Caleb Hersey, Yervant & Jo-Ann Parnagian, 

Brittany Orwin, Michelle Arrieta -Gonzalez, 

Janusz Kwasny & Dorota Mazu rek, Michael 

Demner, Michelle & Russell Wolf, Joseph 

Roebuck, Timothy Krause Soft ich, and 

Matthew Peters  to our family of members . 

 

 

 

Examiner Staff  

 

 

Editor  Guy Earle  

Space News  Steve Robbins  

Field Reporter  Kelly Anderson   

Mirror Lab  Ralph Craig   

Image Gallery  Peter McLean   

Mirror Lab  Mike Davis   

 Allen Maroney   

 

 

 

January  General Meeting  

This month’s general meeting will take 

place on Thursday, January 23rd at 7:30 PM  

at St. Petersburg College, Gibbs Campus , 

6605 5th Avenue North, Natural Science 

Building, Classroom 236 . The meeting will 

also available virtual ly. This month, Conrad 

Cordano, a member of the Astronomical 

Society of Rhode Island  will give a  virtual  

presentation, Solar Time Lapse Imaging.  

 

 
 

Join Zoom Meeting  HERE 

Meeting ID: 834 8435 3027  

Passcode: 092807 

 

The club’s New Moon observing weekend  is 

on January 24th and 25 th at Withlacoochee 

River Park east of Dade City.  
 

 
 

mailto:mileslegionis@verizon.net
mailto:steve_robbins@cfl.rr.com
mailto:kander13@verizon.net?subject=SPACExaminer
mailto:RCraig@tampabay.rr.com
mailto:mcleanpetern@gmail.com
mailto:astronomermike@gmail.com
mailto:allen@allenmaroney.com
https://us06web.zoom.us/j/83484353027?pwd=nJ8CZSoKPnuwhHVYGvhWK067xzRaLE.1
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Presidentõs Message 

Greetings, 

 

Some long-awaited good news , if you have not already heard. The 

Withlacoochee River Park observing field will be open for our next New Moon 

Weekend Jan 24-26th. Please note the bathrooms and the RV campground remain flooded and are 

not available. The park does not have water for the field and you will need to bring your own water. 

The RV dump station is operational. We will provide a porta pottie for the New Moon Weekend and 

the other park bathrooms are open near the boat launch.  

Speaking of outreach, I’d like to encourage all of our members to get involved in giving back to 

the community by participating in an astronomy outreach near you. Please see our club calendar for 

events. Please note, some events do require pre -registration  for us to attend. Steve Gaber and Jim 

Hunter are our club’s point of contacts. Outreach is an important way for us to grow our club and 

share our hobby with the public. Last week we had 70 or so people come out to observe with us at 

Alafia River State Par k. Many of them were young (8 -15 years old). Our VP, Guy, had a neat idea of 

setting up the club’s TV on a table and displayed a real time image of both his Seestar and Dwarf 

telescopes on the screen. While it didn’t help our night vision, it was truly amazing and a crowd 

magnet. Our hobby is evolving and we are in a place to where we can really make a difference with 

the general public with the new digital imaging scopes like the Dwarf and Seestar.  

Lastly, we hope to raffle off our mirror lab’s scope in March but due to the cancellation of OBS, 

tickets sales have been slow. The scope is a 12.5 dobsonian and a real gem. Please visit the website 

to get your raffle ticket today. If sales do not pick up soon, we may have to cancel the raffle all 

together until OBS 2026.    

 

Take care and clear skies,  

 

 

Mike Partain  

 

 

 

 

 
 

 
M IKE PARTAIN 
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SPAC Raffle Telescope 

The Mirror Lab has  a 12.5" f/5.3 Dobsonian  for this year's raffle scope that was to be won at 

our annual Orange Blossom Special star par ty. While OBS was cancelled this year due to hurricane 

Milton, we are still raffling off this beautiful telescope . This is a Newtonian truss tube telescope that 

dismantles for easy transport , and is likely  the last mirror lab produced telescope for some time. We 

are still looking for a home for our displaced mirror lab, so if you have an idea of a location that would 

be able to accommodate  the lab , please let us know. You can well imagine the difficulties of 

refurbishing and producing a great telescope under such conditions, so take advance of this 

opportunity to own a piece of their bea utiful work.  

Tickets are $10 donation/each or 3 for $25 . All donations go to the St. Petersburg Astronomy 

Club. There is a large  link below to  get tickets.  

The drawing will be conducted on Saturday March 1st and the winner will be announced via 

email to all participants. You do not need to be present to win. However, it will be the winner’s 

responsibility to arrange pick -up. 

 

Raffle Link 

 

 

 

 

https://www.stpeteastronomyclub.org/raffle.php
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December General Meeting 

 The December edition of the Examiner went out early on the 6 th because 

it is a publication rule that it goes out the Friday before our general meeting , 

which in this case was our end -of- the-year Christmas party  on Thursday the 12 th. 

The first night of Hanukkah also started on the 25 th of December, but it is just a 

general old force of habit to call it a Christmas party , but really it’s just an 

occasion for friends to get together and share some food and laughs and to ring 

in the holidays and the new year. I mean, I still call it a Saturnalia event, so go 

with whatever  floats your boat.  

 Thanks to all those members who brought a dish to share and to everyone who gave a 

helping hand in setting up the room. We had a great spread of food, with the pulled pork brought in 

by the club from Sonny’s. Mike Partain kicked off the event with some announcements, along with 

a few from myself, including having only heard earlier that day that representatives from Dwarf 

Labs agreed to give SPAC a presentation on their new Dwarf III at the February general meeting. 

Normally, that meeting would not happen,  as we’d be at Withlacoochee River Park for our OBS star 

party, so your admins have had to do some shuffling around. Thankfully, we have a stellar 

opportunity (pun intended)  at the February meeting.  

 
GUY EARLE 

ANDERSON 

 

SPAC members arriving for the holiday party. Steve Gaber just coming into frame on the left , 

while Mike Partain in the peach shirt chats with Jack Fritz . Make sure to check out Kelly 

Andersonõs razzle dazzle astronomy themed shirt, standing near Mike.  
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Leave it to our new Treasurer, Christian Rubach, to strike a pose as I was taking a panoramic photo  

when we first arrived. For us old timers, you may remember our past SPAC president/vice president, 

Wayne Trip , sporting his fabulous astronomy themed wizarding hat.  

Me: òMike, can you take our (my wife and I)  picture ? 

  Mike: òSure.ó 
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Everyone seemed to have a great time, both new and old members alike . I encourage the 

membership to join us in person, if possible, for our monthly meetings. If you can’t make the drive, 

as some of live quite far away from St. Pete, then maybe you can at least sign in and join us 

virtually. The club is only as active as it s membership  and its administration, and we endeavor to 

provide a variety of topics at our general meetings as well as being active both in outreach and at 

our dark sky site.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Your SPAC board members , left to right : Allen Maroney ( Director - at- large ), Paul McNabb (Mirror Lab), 

Peter McLean (Examiner staff  and  2025 Membership Secretary), Christian Rubach  (2025 Treasurer), Jack 

Fritz (Director - at- large), Shirley Vuille (outgoing Membership Secretary), Jim Hunter (outgoing 

Treasurer), Mike Partain (President), Guy Earle (myself, Examiner editor and Vice President), and Steve 

Gaber (Director - at- large)  
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SPAC New Moon Weekend 

December Field Report 

Nope 

 
                                         

As I have mentioned in the past, I start writing these articles not to long 

after our last general meeting. There’s no way to provide my own content, shake 

the gray cells  so I can remember what I even wanted to share with everyone, 

and arrange the newsletter from our contributors all within a few days. So, I 

have to start early. I’m writing this article prior to New Year’s Eve. Since 

Hurricane Milton, Withlacoochee River Park (WRP) has been dealing with some 

severe flooding. Even our beloved clubhouse, the Huff House  as it’s called, so named after Bill and 

Nancy Huff, two wonderful people who gave so much to SPAC over the years and have sadly passed 

on. The water damage is severe, with around 6 inches in the portion of the clubhouse that has the 

bunks, and a couple inches in the other side. There’s damage to the subfloors, the walls, even the 

building itself sinking a few inches on the southern end. We’re not sure where SPAC is going in the 

future, but Mike and I are working hard on turning a terrible situation into an avenue of great future 

growth for the club.  

In the meantime, Alafia River State Park 

offered members a place to drop their scope on 

November 30 th and also yesterday, December 

28th. Unfortunately, we had overcast skies from 

a cold front that is very slowly making its way 

into Florida. I informed the park ranger, who 

kindly asked if we needed to inquire about a 

January New Moon Weekend extension, but 

that will not be necessary. The water has retreated off the observing field and away from the 

clubhouse , so once electric power is restored then the field  will be open. So, I expect the January 

New Moon weekend to happen again at WRP!  EDIT: January is now a go!  

 

 

 

 
GUY EARLE 

ANDERSON 
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February Lunar Calendar 

 

February 1, Venus will be 2.3º north of the Moon 

February 1, the Moon will cross the celestial equator going northward at the Ascending Node  

February 1, the Moon will be at Perigee , 367,457 km from Earth  

 

First Quarter February 5 

February 6, the Pleiades will be 0.5° south of the Moon 

February 9, Mars will be 0.8° S. of the Moon, occulted from our vantage point at 21:15 EST 

February 10, Pollux will be 2.1° north of the Moon 

 

Full Moon, February 12, the Full Cold Moon 

February 12, Regulus will be 2.2º  south of the Moon 

Feb 15, the Moon will cross the celestial equator going southward at the Descending Node 

https://in-the-sky.org/news.php?id=20250114_16_100
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February 17, Spica will be 0.3º north of the Moon 

February 17, the Moon will be at Apogee, 404,882 km from Earth 

 

Third Quarter February 20 

February 21, Antares will be 0.4º north of the Moon 

 

New Moon, February 27 

February 28, Mercury will be 0.4º north of the Moon. No occultation from Florida. 

 

 

 

Space Exploration News  

 

The Breakthrough Listen Project is the largest scientific search for alien 

intelligence outside our galaxy ever performed. You may have encountered 

various accounts saying that its radio discovery of BLC1, Breakthrough Listen Candidate 1, was 

confirmed as a definite alien technosignature. This claim was not only false, it bordered on fraud. Dr 

Becky Smethurst says ”This month saw yet another bullshit claim that an announcement of the 

discovery of intelligent alien life was imminent. And I got mad. Maybe it’s just because this is the tip 

of the iceberg of so many fake discovery claims that circle the internet, especially when it comes to 

JWST.” I wish she would just let us know what she thinks. It turns out the BLC1 was detected in 

2020! In 2021 Breakthrough Listen published analysis proving that it was RFI, radio frequency 

interference of human origin. In 2024 a documentary film maker claimed to have sp oken to the folks 

at the Breakthrough Listen project and proclaims BLC1 an alien broadcast with the Breakthrough 

Listen project ready to make an announcement in conjunction with Oxford University…..where Dr 

Becky Smethurst is employed as an astrophysicist.  She relates how she and her fellow researchers 

had a good laugh. Then they got angry. Here is how you dismantle pseudoscience misrepresentation.  

 

False space reporting , including introducing 

fiction regarding astronauts’ health has also hit the 

press lately, with The New York Post and The Daily 

Mail publishing articles using “experts” not connected 

in any way to NASA to raise concerns that astronauts, 

Sunita Williams and Barry Wilmore, are suffering from 

health concerns relating to their 152 day unplanned 

 
STEVE ROBBINS 

 

https://youtu.be/2RQWiJ0x_R4?si=QZ8q7Glo1ts3pCDT
https://youtu.be/aluU80O_xSk?si=VuAaudr6CcuWrEBL
https://nypost.com/2024/11/06/science/photos-of-stranded-boeing-starliner-astronauts-raise-concerns-about-their-health-report/
https://www.dailymail.co.uk/sciencetech/article-14045511/health-concerns-NASA-astronauts-stranded-ISS.html
https://www.dailymail.co.uk/sciencetech/article-14045511/health-concerns-NASA-astronauts-stranded-ISS.html
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stay aboard the International Space Station. The Daily Mail quoted Dr Vinay Gupta, a pulmonologist 

from Seattle unconnected with NASA in any way, “'I think what I can discern by her face and her 

cheeks being sunken in is that [she] has probably been at a s ignificant [calorie] deficit for a while.” 

He then cast aspersions on Barry Wilmore’s health as well. 

In response, both Williams and Wilmore made statements confirming that they were in great 

health. Then NASA itself released a statement by Dr. J.D. Polk, chief health and medical officer at 

NASA Headquarters in Washington, through Space.com. _”So, let me just address that rumor right 

out the front. I hope that the Chief Medical Officer of NASA is an informed and credible source — I'll 

put  it that way. You've got fluid shift, and you've got astronauts that are doing aerobic activity an 

hour a day and resistive exercise an hour a day, So, without a doubt, between that and the fluid shift, 

there are morphologic changes that occur that can per haps change their appearance — but their 

weight has not changed, and their fitness is actually getting better."   

When did our news medias job stop being to report the news and start being to raise unfounded 

controversy? Unfounded rumors should emerge from solitary crackpots, not professional news 

organizations.  

 

Blue Origin has  just announced that it has 

stacked the first and second stages of its New 

Glenn rocket for the first time in its Kennedy Space 

Center complex. New Glenn is scheduled for its first 

flight during a three hour launch window that 

opens at 01:00, Sunday, January 12 . Featuring a 

reusable first stage, which will be landing vertically 

like their New Shepherd and SpaceX reusable 

boosters, this first launch will feature Blue Origin’s Blue Ring service module and independently 

deployable space tug. At between 82 and 95 meters tall, depending on whether New Glenn is in two -

stage or three -stage configuration, Blue Orgin’s rocket is aimed squarely at the gap in capabilities 

between SpaceX’s Falcon 9 and Starship rockets. If they successfully land New Glenn’s first stage 

they will become the second rocket company on Earth to do so.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.space.com/space-exploration/missions/all-astronauts-still-in-good-health-on-iss-nasa-flight-surgeon-says-amid-new-tabloid-rumors
https://www.space.com/space-exploration/launches-spacecraft/blue-origin-to-launch-its-1st-new-glenn-rocket-watch-it-live
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Spinning in circles 

 I have to admit, while I’m having enormous amounts of fun with the Dwarf 

III and the Seestar s50, it’s a bit overwhelming. I’ve been a planetary imager for 

five years, and right now Mars is approaching opposition (it’s closest approach 

to Earth, meaning it’s largest apparent size to our eyes), which only happens once 

every two years. Add to that Jupiter, which has no opposition in 2025  as it falls in 

January 2026, so if I want a good image it has to be now. It’s past opposition, so 

every day it grows small er. I have mentioned previously that I put together a 

planetary collage each year, which now is beyond a tribute or even a habit, it’s an overriding 

obsession, an obligation to myself  that cannot be ig nored. It was a physical relief to call 2024 

complete, and without missing a beat I’m looking at trying to knock out two important aspects of 

2025 right away , Mars and Jupiter . Add to that Venus and Mercury in the next month or two.   

 

I update the collage as I go along  throughout the year, so I end up with —to paraphrase Will Smith 

in Men in Black, “the best of the best of the best.” I’m even upgrading my planetary imaging rig, so 

2025 looks to be big. Oh, yeah, that’s happening tomorrow . 

Now, to all of that, add the constant firmware updates of both the Dwarf III and the Seestar s50 , 

not even to mention important updates to the 3 rd party processing software like GraXpert or Siril. I 

find myself chasing DSO’s in both rigs, adding data to photos that I’ve already told myself, “I’m done.” 

I’ve even had to buy  more space on Dropbox, as I’m chewing through data between the planets and 

the DSO’s. And no, for the love of God and all that is holy, the Seestar is NOT a planetary imaging 

telescope  and neither are the Dwarves (hah, that was fun to type!). I’m not knocking people’s 

excitement to see the planets, but saying you’ve imaged Venus with a blown-out circle of ultra bright 

light  is the same as using a junky department store telescope at 700x on Saturn  and saying it was a 

great view. It’s not what those smart scopes are  designed to do, period. 

These smart scopes have opened a new window to the hobby that is over 30 years old for me. 

Maybe if I was still in my 20’s or 30’s I would not sound so old -man-get-off -my- lawn, but holy Hera 

 
GUY EARLE 

ANDERSON 
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this is tiring me out! I’m loving it, but I’m finding that I need to step back a bit. To breathe . To enjoy 

it. I didn’t even take out the scope last night despite it being  crystal clear, albeit it did have  a waxing 

gibbous Moon. I felt twitchy, knowing that I COULD put a smart scope out, but I was already behind 

on processing data, needing to clean up my files, and I was just...simply...tired.  

Also, don’t loose sight that we, as consumers, have it really great if you’re going down this rabbit 

hole. How many products do you purchase that keep updating the software months, if not years , 

afterwards? And I’m not saying some random  annual firmware update, but every week or two ! Plus, 

it’s not to just make an existing feature better, but to add new ones!  

Lastly, this also means that I feel the Examiner itself  spinning out of my hands as well. I try and 

give updates of everything that is going on with the club and astronomy, but there’s just SO much, 

it’s overwhelming at times. It’s a beautiful thing to be experiencing , but I’ll put it out there that if 

there’s anything that you, a member, wishes to see—or better yet, share—please let me know.  

In the meantime, h ere are some recent images of what the Dwarf III and Seestar s50 are capable 

of doing.  

 

 

 



St. Petersburg Astronomy Club Examiner   January 2025  

Page 15 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



St. Petersburg Astronomy Club Examiner   January 2025  

Page 16 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



St. Petersburg Astronomy Club Examiner   January 2025  

Page 17 

 

SPAC Image Gallery 

 

 Here are some excellent astrophotography photos  from our fellow SPAC 

membership, shot from various locations and divided into categories similar to  our 

annual star party imaging competition. If you would like to share your work, I 

encourage you to email Peter  your image or share them on our SPAC Facebook page.  

Deep Space (Galaxies, Star Clusters, Comets) 

 

 

  

 

PETER MCLEAN 

 

 

 

 

M31 Andromeda Galaxy 
from Lakeland, FL 

by Steve Miller 

NGC660 InterActive Galaxy 
from Chiefland Astro Ranch, FL 

by Jamie Kenas 

IC342 Hidden Galaxy 
from Zephyrhills, FL 

by Johnny White 
 
 

mailto:mcleanpetern@gmail.com
https://www.facebook.com/groups/stpeteastronomyclub/
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Nebula 

 

 

 

  

IC434 Horsehead & NGC2024 Flame Nebulae 
from Willow Oak, FL 

by Peter McLean 
 

NGC2359 Thorõs Helmet 
from Chiefland Astro Village, FL 

by Richard Tobin 

 

 

 

 

IC443 & SH2-239 JellyFish Nebula 
from Hudson, FL 

by Yervant Parnagian 
M42 Orion Nebula 

from Pinellas Park, FL 
by Mike Davis 
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Planetary-Lunar-Solar 

 

  

 

 

  

Saturn and Mars 
from Riverview, FL 

by Guy Earle 

Jupiter 
from Sarasota, FL 
by Greg Shanos 

Venus by Guy Earle 
 
 

 

Crescent Moon with 
Composite Full moon 

filled in.  
Created by Les 

Gatechair 

 

Christmas Eve Sun Spots 
By Bruce Sobut 
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Smart Telescope 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Dwarf III Image 
M42 Orion Nebula 

by Guy Earle 
 

Seestar S50 Images 

 

Dwarf III Image 
Caldwell 49 Rosette Nebula 

by Guy Earle 

NGC 7293 Helix Nebula 
from Chiefland, FL 
by Bob Stelmock 

M1 Crab Nebula 
from Tampa, FL 

by Ron Jones 

Dwarf III Image 
NGC281 Pacman Nebula 

by Guy Earle 
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Outreach 

 I’m not putting my face on this section for a specific reason, it needs to be 

Greg and Liz Simpson.  The board recently discussed a conversation I had with 

Greg, where I asked him if he would be willing to be SPAC’s Outreach 

Coordinator. I’m not all about titles, so it may be a committee title or something, 

but what it boils down to is helping to keep the outreach events up to date for 

the membership . I know that there were some new members that went to Boyd 

Hill recently and were turned away. We didn’t realize, and of course didn’t communicate, that the 

park now requires pre -registration and has a cap on the number of attendees. That unfortunate event 

led us to directly asking Greg to step in and assist the club. He and his wife, Liz, have tirelessly led 

the way in outreach, even getting a special recognition award for that very thing recently. Yes, they’re 

that good!  

Here’s a report and photos  from Greg on a n outreach event at Boyd Hill  that was in December, 

after the newsletter had already gone out. I’ll follow that up with the event last Saturday at Alafia 

River State Park.  

On Saturday night, December 7, our bimonthly Boyd Hill Nature 

Preserve “Astronomy Night” was held at the preserve’s satellite location, the Terry 

Tomalin Campground, a mile or so east of our usual location at Boyd Hill’s main park. 

I was told by our park c ontact that they had registered 130 people for Saturday night! 

Wow! Luckily, my wife, Liz, and I were joined by fellow SPAC telescope volunteers Andy 

Watts, Dan Dawson, Rich Tobin, Matt Moskovac, and Steve Gaber.  All together, we 

provided the guests amazi ng views through six  telescopes.  

Many of those who joined our scopes in a large grassy field south of the 

camping area  were part of a family campout event  at the campgrounds, the rest 

“Astronomy Night” visitors. It was a large, enthusiastic group of kids and adults who 

got to see the Moon through my C11, and Saturn and Venus through Andy Watts’s 

giant  Orion Dobsonian. Rich Tobin had a beautiful Explore Scientific r efractor set up 

with a camera taking stacked images of M31, which  he displayed in real time on a small 

tablet next to his scope. People were charmed by Dan Dawson’s view through his 

classic Celestron refractor of a large crater right on the Moon’s terminator showing two 

central peaks, looking like two eyes shining up out of the shadowed crater floor. Liz 

dubbed it “the Peekaboo Crater.” 

After the preserve staff found a way to shut off some security lights surrounding 

the field, it became nice and dark, and our visitors got even better views. Everyone was 

very excited, cordial, and just so pleased to be able to look through a “fleet” of large 

  
GREG & LIZ 

SIMPSON 
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telescopes! All of us really enjoyed the event, too. We look forward to our 

upcoming   “Astronomy Nights” at Boyd Hill, on the first and third Saturdays of the 

month, from now until April.  

Thanks to Andy, Dan, Rich, Matt, and Steve for helping make Saturday’s event 

such a success!  

 

-Greg Simpson  

 

 

Liz next to Rich Tobinõs scope. 

 

Greg and Liz Simpson and Andy Watts.  

 

Greg and Lizõs C11 SCT, and Andy Wattsõs giant 

Orion Dobsonian.  

 

Dan Dawson at his Celestron refractor; 

Rich Tobinõs set up in the foreground. 
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On Saturday, January 4th, SPAC also had its first outreach at Alafia River State Park  (ARSP). 

We used to use it as our dark sky site after Hickory Hill in Brooksville , but after a few years we 

moved our site to Withlacoochee River Park  (WRP). ARSP is conveniently only about 17 minutes 

from Riverview, and Ranger Stephanie Collins reached out to Mike and I to do some outreach 

astronomy events there. I hadn’t been there since about 2007-8, so I was shocked to see full grown 

trees where there used to be none. Look ing around the park, we found a good location near the 

horse barn , shortly after you enter the park on the right. It has great horizon lines in every direction 

except the west , which has the barn and some trees about 50 yards away. Alafia can be bad for 

mosquitoes, but the weather gods were kind to us that Saturday night. It was completely clear, no 

dew, and cold—very cold. I would like to thank Stephanie for arranging everythi ng within the park, 

including the creation of a flyer and putting up entrance tables. This first event was only for people 

who were staying in the park that night, as the park manager wished to see how SPAC handled the 

event. Of course, our membership is p henomenal and did an outstanding job ! I was delayed with a 

personal matter, so I didn’t arrive at the barn until 5 o’clock, as I was hoping to have arrived about 

4:30. Almost all the other volunteers were there  already; my thanks and appreciation to Joe Reichle, 

Kelly Anderson, Mike Partain, Peter McLean, Tim Harris, Gary and Debbie Daniels, and Mike Kayat  

for donating their time and e nergy for this outreach.  

We started the outreach at 5:30, always nice during the winter, and started wrapping it up 

around 8:30. It was already 44 degrees by then, and after three hours of outreach, the cold was 

starting to creep into our bones. But we did have around 60 -70 people come by and look through 

the scopes, and it was a great amount of fun.  

Dan Dawson and Rich Tobin.  

 

One of Rich Tobinõs earlier image captures.  
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One final note that I’d like to make—the Seestar. I brought both my Seestar and Dwarf 

scopes, but only hooked up the Seestar that night. I unexpectedly n eeded my other phone free for 

personal reasons, so I could only hook up one. I used our club’s 65” tv and screencast live images 

for the attendees. It was a far bigger hit than I was expecting. I had the First Quarter Moon in 

before it got dark, then switched over to the Orion Nebula, and later, the Horsehead Nebula. 

Everyone was amazed at what a small smar t telescope could do, prompting me to share other 

photos on the screen of past imaging sessions in both the Dwarf and Seestar. For so many years, 

long-time members know the bane of this hobby are those people who go out and buy some trashy, 

department store style telescope with poor optics and an even worse mount, making it nearly 

worthless to use. It gets used for a few nights then eventually gets chucked in the garage or a 

closed to be donated or sold at a garage sale. If you’re going to plunk a couple hundred down on 

your first telescope, make it a good one. I think I should have asked ZWO and Dwarf  Labs to offer 

kickbacks because I’m sure there were some sales that night. I specifically told people, who 

stopped by m y spot  first, to come back in about 20 minutes. Give it time for that picture of the 

Orion Nebula to stack, getting smoother with less noise, more detail, and overall looking better the 

longer it images. I can well imagine that some of you are probably tired or hearing about the Dwarf 

or Seestar, but here’s the realization: it’s where this hobby is going. This is the next revolution in 

amateur astronomy. Visual astronomy will always be here but imaging is the thing, and these smart 

scopes open the door to a whole bunch of us in this community who felt shut out, either financially 

or intimidation at the learning curve. And if it gets more people involved, to learn, then where’s the 

downside? The people who came back to look at the nebulas  were just simply  amazed. Here are 

some pictures as the even t got started and during the night:  
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Some campers checking out the park volunteer board before they look through the telescopes.  
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Joe Reichle and Peter McLean  

The Dwarf III (left) and Seestar s50 (right) ; you 

can see the Moon on the tv in the background.  
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For Sale 

Listing #1 : I’ve got a variety of items , as I’m cleaning house a little bit  of stuff I was keeping for 

odd projects . If any of these items  are of interest, please feel fre e to reach out via text at 813 -

785-1972 or spacexaminer@gmail.com   

 

1. Old Meade equatorial head and legs. FREE  

 

 

 

 

 

 

2. Early 80's Meade 826 8" f/6 OTA. I repainted a few years 

ago. Comes with the rings and two vinyl end caps  and 

original metal 2" focuser with reduction ring. Very good 

mirror, Ron from the mirror lab tested it. $120  

 

 

 

3. 16" f/4.5 Sonotube (actual Sonotube) 

with custom solid aluminum cradle 

mount ( finderscope brackets not 

included) . The metal i tself is worth 

what I’m asking. $35 

 

mailto:spacexaminer@gmail.com
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SPAC Business Meeting    

Our next business meeting is Wed., Feb. 12th , at 8:00 PM  via conference call; details upon request.   

All interested members are invited to attend . All club business decisions are made at the business  

meeting so as not to encum ber the general meeting.  

 

Officers & Directors  
President  Mike Partain   

Vice Pres. Guy Earle  

Secretary  Peter McLean   

Treasurer  Christian Rubach   

Dir.-at-Large Allen Maroney   

Dir.-at-Large Steven Gaber  

Dir.-at-Large Jack Fritz  

SPACE Editor Guy Earle  

Public Relations  John O'Neill   

Membership Chair  Shirley Vuille   

Mirror Lab Chair  Paul McNabb   

Outreach Chair  Jim Hunter   

Star Party Chair  Mike Part ain  

Librarian   Ralph Craig  

Club Webmaster  Jack Fritz  

Dark Sky Chair      OPEN 

Click on the name  to send email  
 

Withlacoochee New Moon Weekends 

There’s no need for reservations. However, the park closes at sundown, so you will need to 

arrive before then. The park rangers will give you the gate -code once you’re inside the park. Please 

do not call for the gate code as they are not allowed to give it  out over the phone.  

Please join us! All astronomy enthusiasts 

are welcome. You do not need to be a club 

member to attend. Please refer to our Club 

Calendar for details and scheduled dates.  There 

is a small fee to the park for using electricity, 

reduced even further for club members, which 

you can pay on our club website HERE.

Withlacoochee River Park ð Dade City, 

FL 

Detailed directions can be found at: 

mailto:strashni2002@yahoo.com?subject=SPAC%20Info%20Request
mailto:spacexaminer@gmail.com
mailto:mcleanpetern@gmail.com
mailto:astro@wendyandchris.com
mailto:allen@allenmaroney.com
mailto:sgaber1016@gmail.com
mailto:jack.fritz99@gmail.com
mailto:SPACExaminer@gmail.com
mailto:John@oneilladvertising.com?subject=SPAC%20Info%20Request
mailto:SVUILLE@aol.com
mailto:rmcnabb@tampabay.rr.com
mailto:Hunters2178@verizon.net
mailto:strashni2002@yahoo.com
mailto:RCraig@tampabay.rr.com
mailto:jack.fritz99@gmail.com
http://www.stpeteastronomyclub.org/calendar.php
http://www.stpeteastronomyclub.org/calendar.php
mailto:https://www.stpeteastronomyclub.org/parking.php
http://www.stpeteastronomyclub.org/
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 Recognition of Patrons & Benefactors  
Walter Brinkman    Benefactor  

Dave & Deborah Catalano   Benefactor  

Stephanie Colon & 

Jack & Roni Fritz    Benefactor  

Michael Haworth & Melanie Otte  Benefactor  

Matt Hughes & Manuel Ordonez  Benefactor  

Valerie Hyman    Benefactor  

Craig & Roberta Jameson   Benefactor  

Naseeb Nas Kaleel   Benefactor  

Jamie Kenas   Benefactor  

David Knowlton    Benefactor  

Laura & Roy Lanier   Benefactor  

Tod Markin    Benefactor  

Kelly McGrew    Benefactor  

Kevin & Karen Mulford   Benefactor  

David & K athryn Musser   Benefactor  

David & Tara Pearson   Benefactor  

Rath, Damon & Jean Futch  Benefactor  

Vincent Risalvato &  

Tabitha Castillo    Benefactor  

Mike Rozycki   Benefactor  

Christian & Wendy Rubach  Benefactor  

Doug and Teri Sliman   Benefactor  

Garrison & Ruth Smith   Benefactor  

Jill & Robin Sumner   Benefactor  

Andrew & Bonnie Watts   Benefactor  

********************************************  

Bill & Norma Amthor   Patron   

Steven Balke    Patron  

Christopher Bankston   Patron  

Jason & Margie Bedell   Patron  

Kyle Brinkman    Patron  

Michael Callahan    Patron  

Ralph & Christine Craig   Patron  

Glynis Dilaire    Patron  

Peter & Jaclynn Dimmit   Patron  

Guy & Kelly Earle    Patron  

Joseph & Pamela Faubion   Patron  

Darla & Peter Flynn   Patron 

Steve & Cindy Fredlund   Patron  

Steve Gaber & Karen Sell   Patron  

Richard & Mary Garner   Patron  

Timothy & Mary Ann Harris  Patron  

Charlie & Linda Hoffman   Patron  

Eric Houghton    Patron  

Mark Kepka    Patron  

Matt Labadie  & Jennifer Willman  Patron  

Willy & Beth Lebihan   Patron  

Dave & Mary MacKenzie   Patron  

Steve & Jeri Maiaroto   Patron  

Joseph Mandara    Patron  

Allen Maroney & Tracee Elliott  Patron  

Ralph & Molly Merritt   Patron  

Steven Miller & Lisa Alessi  Patron  

Herb Monroe & Martha Stewart  Patron  

Leeann Muszynski    Patron  

Stephen Oros    Patron  

Yervant & Jo-Ann Parnagian  Patron  

Michael & Carli Partain   Patron  

Brad & Lisa Perryman   Patron  

Alan Polansky   Patron  

John & Abbie Redmond   Patron  



 

Page 31 

Gregory Satchwell    Patron  

Manny Sosa & Leslie Long  Patron  

Tom Spano   Patron  

Anthony Staiano    Patron  

Jonathan Stewart    Patron  

Tom & Michelle Sweet   Patron  

Jose & Mary Torres   Patron  

Alexie Velez & Yanira  

Hernandez-Velez   Patron  

Skip & Kim Walker    Patron  

Shawn Wilson    Patron  

Elizabeth Wood    Patron  
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St. Petersburg Astronomy Club Membership Form 

 

 

 

Membership in St. Petersburg Astronomy Club, Inc. (SPAC) is open to anyone, regardless of age, who is 

interested in astronomy. Benefits of membership include a monthly subscription to the SPAC Examiner 

newsletter, reduced camping rates and use of the clubôs bunkhouse at our dark sky site at Withlacoochee River 

Park, the ability to serve on the SPAC board and voting privileges.  Dues are considered donations and are  

non-refundable. Membership options are available as listed below.   
 

You are now able to choose how you wish to join or renew your membership:  
 

¶ Preferred On-line Website Option:  New instructions as our website has been updated. 

Go to https://www.stpeteastronomyclub.org/Sign_In.php on the SPAC website where you can join, view and 

update your membership profile, provide payment, and print your membership card.  

 

¶ US Mail Option:  Takes more time to process manually because we are all volunteers. 

Complete the attached membership form and send it along with your payment to:  

Jim Hunter  

17316 Oak Ledge Drive   

 Lutz, FL  33549.   
(Checks should be made payable to SPAC, Inc.)  

 

Adult 1: ____________________________________ Adult 2: _______________________________________ 

Street: ____________________________________________________________________________________ 

City, State, Zip: ____________________________________________________________________________ 

Home Phone: ________________________________ Cell Phone: ____________________________________ 

Email Address:  ____________________________________________________________________________ 

Number of Children under 18:  _________________________________ 
 

Memberships:  

Single:        [  ]  $ 30.00/YR. Includes one adult, minor children, the ñSPACEò newsletter, and all the rights   

 and privileges of membership.  

Family:        [  ]  $ 35.00/YR. Includes two adults, minor children and the above rights and privileges.  

Patron:        [  ]  $ 50.00/YR. A Patron member is entitled to the above rights and privileges.  

Benefactor:  [  ]  $100.00/YR. A Benefactor member is entitled to the above rights and privileges.  

Student:       [  ]  FREE.  SPAC offers free membership to full time high school and college students.   

   Expected date of graduation: ____________________________________________________________________   

Total Submitted:    $____________________________________ 

Your SPAC Membership Card is required for reduced fees at the campground. 

 

https://www.stpeteastronomyclub.org/Sign_In.php

